Rise Park Surgery

Patient Participation Group Meeting

9th March 2013, 10am

Present:- 

Representing Rise Park Surgery: - Dr Margaret Jones, Mrs. Jo Hynes, Mrs. Debbie Richards and Mrs. Cheryl Farabella 

Patients:-  Mr. W, Mrs. W, Mr. D, Mrs. T,  Mrs. C, Mrs. R, Mrs. C, Mrs. W, Mrs. S, Mr. S, Mr. W, Mrs. A, Mr. A and Mrs. S
Apologies:- 

Mrs. H, Mr. D, Mr. W and Mr. P
After initial introductions for the benefit of the new members of the group and also to refresh everyone else’s memory, Dr Jones explained that the purpose of the meeting was to review the action plan we had discussed and submitted last year and also to discuss the results of the recent patient survey.

Each question of the survey and its corresponding result was discussed with the group.  Everyone at the meeting had been given a copy of the survey results and also a copy of the 2012-2013 project plan for reference.
Question 1 on the survey asked patients how easy they felt it was to get an appointment for the time they wanted.  Upon reviewing the results, 64% of patients felt that it was either ‘very easy’ or ‘fairly easy’ to get an appointment at the time they wanted.  The surgery staff felt this was satisfactory though disappointingly 34% of respondents had said it wasn’t very easy. Dr Jones agreed that the surgery would monitor this and perhaps think about repeating the questions around appointments in a few months. 

Some patients reported having to wait as long as 3-4 weeks for routine appointments with specific GP’s and members of the group asked why the wait was so long.  Dr Jones explained that we were now seeing a shift of patients in some areas such as cardiology and diabetes from secondary care to primary care.  This might mean, for example that when a patient with a heart problem had been given a new drug by a hospital consultant in the past they perhaps would have gone back to that same consultant after 3 months for a check.  These checks were now being undertaken by the surgery with no extra resource.

Dr Jones also explained that the surgery had also seen a change in GP’s as Dr Earis had now gone on maternity leave and Dr Lau had come to cover her maternity leave.  This inevitably meant a temporary disruption to normal service.  Dr Jones also explained that the practice has 6,600 patients registered with 3 and ¾ time GP’s to look after those patients.  Theoretically, that ratio of GP/patients should be ok however Rise Park has an above average amount of elderly patients and also a higher than average amount of diabetic patients who generally need more care than other groups of patients.  
The staff and GP’s are aware of the pressure for routine appointments and it is a concern for all.  The wait for routine appointments for part-time GP’s is longer than any of the staff at the surgery would like however the access to the locum covering Dr Earis’s maternity leave is relatively short as is the wait to see the GP Registrar. It was acknowledged too that the demand for appointments varies according to the time of year.
Questions 2, 3, 4 and 5 asked whether patients had been able to see the GP they had wanted to see, how easy it was to get an appointment with a specific GP and whether that was important to them, and whether they were aware as to the availability of their GP. 
With regards to whether patients had been able to see the GP of their choice; 38% had said they had not been able to, 27% had replied saying they hadn’t wanted to see a specific GP and 32% had been able to see who they had wanted to.  In retrospect this area of questioning should perhaps have been expanded to see whether patients had been booking appointments in advance or whether they were referring to urgent/on the day appointments. 
Many members of the group agreed that, generally, in the case of an urgent/on the day appointment they would be happy to see any GP.  One of the newer members of the group questioned why the appointments system had been changed?  Dr Jones advised that it was as a result of feedback from some of the earlier PPG meetings, last year’s questionnaire feedback and consultation with all staff regarding urgent/on the day appointments.
Many of the members present felt that the new system was a big improvement on what had been in place previously as they knew they would be able to speak to a GP and be seen that day if necessary.  Dr Jones advised that the system would not be changed in principal, as despite this providing the GP’s with more work, they all agreed that it was a fairer system and that ‘we were now meeting a previously un met need’.
It was also explained to the meeting that even if occasionally a patient did not see their ‘own’ GP they did still have a ‘responsible GP’ designated to the patient who would look at their blood and test results and write prescriptions etc.  77% of respondents said it was either very important or fairly important that they saw a specific GP.  Dr Jones advised that it was important to the GP’s also as the doctors too preferred continuity of care whenever possible.
Sixty one percent of patients surveyed said they did not know on what days their GP of choice was available.  Mrs. Hynes advised she would devise a poster for the surgery and also place the information on the website and in the practice leaflet.
The remainder of the questions on the survey focused on patient’s views of accessibility and actually getting into the building, the cleanliness of the surgery and how helpful the reception staff were perceived to be.  Ninety seven percent of respondents said that they found it very easy or fairly easy to get into the building.  This was very positive news and everyone present agreed that there were no access issues.  Dr Jones explained that automatic electronic doors had recently been installed however we had not got all the necessary paperwork in place to start using them at this time.  Ninety three percent of respondents said the surgery was either very clean or fairly clean.  Mrs. Richards advised that if anyone does have any cleanliness issues (especially with regards to the patient toilet) then to let reception know.  Mrs. Hynes will arrange a sign to be put up in the waiting area to the effect.  Dr Jones advised that over the course of the last few years all the flooring in the nurses and doctors rooms had been changed from carpets to clinical flooring.
The GP’s and management team were also interested in what patients thought of the reception area as consideration had recently been given to putting a new serving ‘hatch’ into the waiting area with disabled access.  Fifty six percent of respondents said they did think that other patients can overhear private conversations of which 13% said they were unhappy that this was the situation.  Dr Jones explained that unfortunately the surgery is at capacity room wise and much as we would like to have a private room downstairs this wasn’t possible at this time.  Again, Mrs. Hynes will prepare a sign saying that if patients do want to have a private conversation with a receptionist or any other member of staff we will endeavor to find a vacant room to enable that to happen.  Dr Jones also said that the decision to have a relatively open reception desk was a philosophical one and that none of the GP’s or staff particularly liked the idea of having a glass barrier between them and the patients at the desk.
The next area of discussion was with regards to helpfulness of the receptionists.  Ninety six percent of respondents had said the receptionists were either very or fairly friendly.  Mrs. Richards added that all the receptionists would always do their utmost to help patients even in the most challenging of circumstances.  

Waiting times for appointments when the patient is actually at the surgery was the next area for discussion.  Dr Jones advised that all GP’s and nurses do start on time and in fact are usually at their desks well in advance of their actual surgery time to enable them to view electronic results, read letters from the consultants and sign prescriptions.  However, sometimes a doctor will run behind schedule because they may have a distressed patient or a patient who is very unwell and needs to be admitted to hospital.  Only 3% of patients surveyed said they were seen on time, 27% usually had to wait between 5 and 15 minutes and 45% waited between 15-30 minutes.  All in the meeting agreed that these were acceptable times.  
The final question (apart from demographic information) asked if the respondent would recommend the surgery to family and friends.  Eighty nine percent of patients surveyed said they would recommend the surgery.  Dr Jones reflected that the surgery would have preferred this to have been 99% although one of the group members said he felt that was a really good reflection of the excellent service he received at the surgery and that most commercial organizations would be thrilled with a customer satisfaction rate as high at that!
Finally, the 2012-2013 project plan was reviewed (please see appendix 1).

With regards to telephone access after much investigation and deliberation with the GP’s and management it was deemed that adding another telephone line wasn’t viable at the present time mainly due to the cost involved in adding the line as adjustments would need to be made to our current telephone system and also the extra resource needed to answer the phone.  The solution was that the GP’s would use  mobile phones when calling patients for telephone triage calls and staff will refrain from making any external calls before 10am unless absolutely necessary in an attempt to keep the telephone lines free for incoming calls from patients.
The reception desk cover is very much a priority for Rise Park Surgery and whenever possible there will be 3 people on reception/back office reception to answer telephone calls and deal with patients booking in and queries at the desk.  One of the meeting attendees said she found it very frustrating when she called up for the call to be answered and then to be asked if she could be put on hold.  On one occasion she had been placed on hold for nearly 5 minutes.  Mrs. Richards explained that at times when they are very busy the receptionists try to alternate between the queue of patients in front of them and the waiting telephone calls.

The staff at the meeting said they were aware of this situation and were hopeful that that the new computer system would help alleviate some of these problems as an automated arrivals system could be added as part of the integration whereby patients arrived themselves thus negating the need to wait at the reception desk.
Appointment availability had already been discussed at length in the meeting however Dr Jones reiterated that the triage system was here to stay until an improved system could be found.  
With regards to the website there is limited prospect for expansion until the new computer system is installed (which is estimated to be Q3-Q4 2013/2014) at which point it is anticipated that ‘online prescriptions’ will be one of the first enhancements to be added.  
The practice has continued to encourage patients to use the Pharmacy First Scheme whenever possible and posters and leaflets etc would continue to be displayed within the surgery.  

The installation of a new TV in the waiting room was examined and it was concluded that for the cost involved it was not a viable option as most patients seemed to think that the content was boring and repetitive.  The surgery had decided to install a radio instead of a TV in an attempt to keep patients entertained and try and keep conversations at the desk private.
The first of the GP Registrars had started at the surgery in December 2012 and whilst this had meant an overall increase in appointments at the surgery Dr Malone’s appointments had been reduced as she was now teaching the Registrar in one of her clinical sessions.  Dr Jones reiterated that Rise Park Surgery was very committed to helping to train the next generation of GPs.
The arrangement of patient educational events is an aspect of the plan that disappointingly we had failed upon thus far.  This was as a result of workload and staff changes within the surgery and then not wanting to arrange too many meetings in the winter months when it was felt that patients would be less likely to attend.    Dr Jones and Mrs. Hynes will try to arrange such an event in May 2013. 

In a previous PPG meeting one of the members had suggested that staff members should be identified in some way.  The staff had rejected the photo board idea however name badges are on order.  These will show the staff members first name and their job title.
The establishing of a Virtual PPG is another area that we have failed to complete however this is something we intend to address over the coming months.  Dr Jones has recently been in contact with a GP colleague who has had some success in this area so we will endeavor to gain some tips and ideas from their experiences.  
A couple of members of the PPG had been able to help out at our Flu Clinics which the staff at the surgery had been very grateful for.  This invitation would be extended again in Autumn 2013.
A patient newsletter had also been discussed in a previous PPG meeting and the first edition was launched in Autumn 2012 to coincide with the flu clinics to ensure that as many patients as possible received a copy (all agreed that it wasn’t viable cost wise to send a copy to all households registered at the practice).  One of the attendees suggested uploading the newsletter to the website so patients could access it from there and emailing directly to patients once we have a ‘database’ of email addresses.  Mrs. Hynes advised that there would be 2 editions of the newsletter per year; autumn/winter and spring/summer.  It is anticipated that the next edition would be out late May/early June. 
One of the group voiced her concerns that not everyone has access to the internet and she was worried that many of the enhancements and intended improvements that had been discussed had involved technology and the internet.  Dr Jones reassured the meeting that whilst incorporating more technology into the NHS was very much a government initiative, Rise Park Surgery would continue to ensure that anything that was displayed on the internet would also be produced on paper for those that did not have internet access.

Mrs. Hynes agreed to produce a sign for patient information advising of Dr. Lau’s arrival as some patients were not aware that the surgery had taken on a locum GP.

One member of the group asked Dr Jones why the GP’s collected their patients from reception and if there was any way of automating this process.  Dr Jones explained that the GP’s preferred to collect patients themselves as it means that they get to stretch their legs and they get to assess the patient from the outset as opposed to waiting until the patient is in their consulting room.

Another area that was discussed towards the end of the meeting was phlebotomy services.  Dr Jones advised that the surgery only has capacity to take bloods from patients needing regular monitoring for medication.  Patients requiring blood tests are advised that there is a phlebotomy service available at Health Point at Top Valley near Tesco’s and various other clinics in the area.  Information is available on the notice board upon entering the surgery.
Dr Jones also added that the patients in Bestwood Village were very important to the surgery and should the rumours regarding large scale housing developments in the village come to fruitition, Rise Park Surgery would look to open a branch surgery in the village.
Dr Jones and the surgery staff thanked everyone for attending.

The meeting closed around 11.10am.
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